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September 16, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Draft
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Mike Edgington Co-Chair
Roll Call:  Attending are Jerry Fox, Mike Edgington, Christina Hendrickson, James Glover.

Eryn Boone is excused.
Disclosures:  ME declares that his wife works for Z Architects, who are presenting item #11.  GBOS discuses and finds no substantive conflict.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
September 16, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Agenda Approved

CH/JF

4-0
August 19, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved

CH/JF

4-0
September 4, 2019 GBOS Special Meeting minutes Approved

CH/JG

4-0
Announcements:  
· Non profit Grant presentation Meeting
WED September 18 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room

· Vote on specific GBOS grant allocations Oct 2019 Regular meeting
· GBOS/GFR Joint Meeting 

MON October 21 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting

MON October 28 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Update from Girdwood Methodist Church (Sam Daniel)
Cabin was donated to the church, it’s already part of the master plan, currently undergoing administrative site plan review. No action required. Goal is to move the cabin to its final location before freeze up and extend utilities next spring so that it can be used as a parsonage.

2. Presentation:  Request for variance from AMC21.07.020B.9 and Table 21.07-1 Minimum stream setback width per side to allow a well to encroach into stream setback.  (Jason Rein, presenting)

Jason Rein needs to add well in order to secure financing to purchase the property.  Zoning Enforcement Board meeting is October 10 - before the next GBOS meeting, so there is not time for formal action from GBOS.  Code requires 25’ setback from creek for the well, Jason seeks variance from this based on the low flow of the “creek” and need for well at this existing structure.  Site of well is determined based on desire to be as far from creek as possible and not disturb old growth trees on the lot.  
Well-attended Land Use meeting (100+ in attendance) was supportive of the variance last week.

GBOS and public attending are supportive of the variance as presented.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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3. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin:
Last trails meeting was Sept 3, next is Oct 1.

Trail Tales is Sept 17 at 49th State Brewery and stories will focus on Kenai Mountains Turnagain Arm area.

HLB Advisory Commission met in Girdwood on Sept 10, with independent meeting with GTC to discuss the flow chart for the trails management plan and to walk the Virgin Creek Falls Trail. 
MON SEPT 23 GTC plans a community walk thru of the Virgin Creek Falls Trail.  Trail is overused for its design and parking problems occur at the trailhead.  GTC will discuss the issues and consider solutions over the winter.

Hand Tram is closed and will remain closed through the winter while discussions continue regarding liability, safety, cost, and management of the hand tram.
New signage at the airport regarding public access to airport land do not reflect a change in access but a change in enforcement.  GTC plans to discuss access alternatives that are acceptable to the DOT over the coming months.

GTC applied for a KMTA grant for signage on the Beaver Pond Trail complex and should have formal notification soon.
b. Land Use Committee – Kevin McDermott
Items at the Land Use appear later in this meeting agenda.

Meeting on Monday had more than 120 people in attendance.  This is the largest attendance in recent record at LUC.

Vote recommending GBOS Resolution of Support for bond for the Little Bears rebuild was 111 in favor, 0 opposed, 4 abstentions.  
4. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton presents regarding the proposed Stormwater Utility.  This concept is good, but John has concerns about its scope as an Areawide Utility and formalization of the structure and costs.  Girdwood has not been included in the initial study, and dividing the project in to districts may more fairly spread costs among the area.  Overall, this item has come up quickly and is impactful to the entire MOA.  He’s proposed several amendments to address his concerns for the Anchorage Assembly to consider at their September 24 meeting.  Handout is included in the meeting packet. No formal action by GBOS is possible, encourage the public to express their opinions to Assembly members: wwmas@muni.org by Sept 24.

5. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Eric Fullerton/Erin Eker
No report

6. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library open 172 hours in August with 2602 visitors.  Storytime at 11AM on Fridays, Babytime at 12PM on Thursdays,  Wee Be Jammin’ September 21 at 12PM.  Contact Claire for information regarding proctoring.  Plastic bag ban in effect.  Library has reusable bags while supplies last.

7. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Parks:

Season wrapping up for summer parks caretaker, campground host, weeds contract, turf contract.  
Baseball season continues at the ball field.  Fall projects include discussions with Skate Park Committee and Lions Club on projects they’d like to promote in 2020.  Trails Committee walk thru on the Virgin Creek Falls Trail on September 23 at 6PM, meet at the trailhead. Plan to complete Lower Iditarod NHT phase 1 and perhaps start on phase 2 this fall.

GBOS non-profit grant presentation meeting on WED at 7PM.
Staff plan to apply for Recreational Trails Program grant, which was just announced. Trails Committee will likely request a GBOS Resolution of support for this project in October for work on phase 2 of the Lower Iditarod NHT. Land and Water Conservation Fund grant cycle may open soon as well.  This may be a good source of funding for Lions Club Park gazebo.

Roads:

Switch to fall operations with rainfall – grading on major routes to help with potholes.

Winter sand has been ordered and is to be delivered shortly.  Cross walk Flashing light project will start up soon, finally installation by end of November. 
DOT meeting regarding sweeps resulted in approval for Girdwood Valley Service Area (GVSA) to enter in to a Transfer of Responsibility Agreement, which will allow the GVSA to pay for and provide DOT approved signage, removable bollards, stencils and paint to clarify that the path is for pedestrian use only.
Work on Hightower drainage project to be completed this fall.  Project delayed for this week based on weather.  

Budgets:
Undesignated fund has $335,124
Roads: $81,000 spent in August, high but reflects cost of fish culverts, $406,000 YTD is 68% of annual budget.

Parks is at 38% of budget, with bills encumbered but not yet paid. Police are at 65% of budget, Fire is at 66% of budget. 
8. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – 
Jerry Fox:  Working on WPD contract negotiations, to be discussed later.
Coffee with Cops planned for Oct 19 10A-12P at the Picnic Club.
Other discussions include speed limit on Crow Creek Road, Sweeps mitigation, battery operated speed flashing lights/message lights, interoperability of radios among various public safety entities.
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Andre Achee:

69 total calls in August, 26 are traffic related. 6 full time officers, 1 is on injury leave. Discussion of contract later in agenda.
PSAC Report – Mike Opalka is serving as co-chair.  Next meeting is October 8.
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover – no additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson
Working on Girdwood Trails Plan, which will be part of the Girdwood Area Plan.  All who are interested in Girdwood Trails should participate with input in the Girdwood Trails Plan.  
D) Fire Department  – Eryn Boone 
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston/GFR BOD President
50 calls in August, including 26 that were EMS/Rescue calls.
GFR BOD meets Sept 30 in the Girdwood Community Room.  Part of the discussion is cutting the GFR labor budget to match the Fire budget approved by GBOS.

October 26 is 60th anniversary party for Girdwood Volunteer Fire Dept. 

Burn ban is lifted but requirements change based on weather.  Check burn ban hotline before burning.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
Update on T21 Ch9 review re: Parking requirements recommendations have been submitted to MOA.  Remainder of tasks for the subcommittee are pending Girdwood Area Plan completion so that the efforts match are not redundant. 
Update on Housing Working Group: Meeting will be held on Sept 19 at 7pm.  Group will discuss short term rentals, cost of infrastructure. Main point of this meeting will be review of potential developable properties for multi-family homes.
Agenda Item LUC 1907-05:  Discussion of Short Term rental impacts on community (Echo Ridge Road):  Topic is being discussed with recommendations expected from the Girdwood Housing working group based on existing B&B regulations.  GBOS/LUC Joint meeting just prior to this meeting also reviewed this topic.
Public Comment:
Julie Raymond-Yacoubian:  Officer on the MOA Historic Preservation Commission.  Meeting was held on August 22 in Girdwood, with a site tour to the Roundhouse Museum, Glacier City Hall/Little Bears building, followed by public meeting and listening session.  
Discussion regarding the communities interest in the future of the Glacier City Hall and Little Bears building is on-going, and there are several mechanisms to be considered (keep, move, demolish, interpretive display, etc.), depending on what the community wants.  HPC is working on a local landmark ordinance, and Girdwood may have some landmarks to designate. Funding for historic preservation could be included in bonding.  As the buildings are community owned, the entire community should participate in broad discussion of their future.  Commission also heard from community regarding historic trails, and preserving Girdwood mining, railroad and ski history.
Next Historic Commission Meeting is September 26 at 5:30PM at the Planning Office on Elmore Rd.

Linda Mankoff:  Girdwood Clinic events include:
Blood Bank Blood Drive on September 25 from 10A-5P
Health Fair on September 28 at the Girdwood Community Room
Senior Day on October 2 at the Girdwood Community Room 10A-2P
Climb-A-Thon was a great success, and is partly a benefit for the Girdwood Clinic.  Goal was $75,000 in fundraising, total was in excess of $86,000, and records were set in laps on the course.

OLD BUSINESS:
9.  Agenda Item LUC 1908-04:  Little Bears Playhouse, Inc 2nd presentation requesting GBOS Resolution of Support for $2.2M bonding package to rebuild daycare center in its current location.
Little Bears and Fire Hall/Glacier City Hall were built in the 1960’s.  Fire hall became meeting space after new hall opened in the 1970’s.  It became storage facility when Community Center was completed in 2008.  Fire Hall has significant structural issues, documented in report in 2011, which resulted in bracing of the structure. Little Bears started as a community hall and then was used for a variety of purposes, including grocery store.  In 1980 the building was rented to Little Bears for the co-op child care.  Little Bears has provided continuous service as a child care center since 1982. As with the fire hall, deficiencies were noted in the 2011 structural study, and improvements added.  The roof leaks, facility is sub-standard in heat, ventilation and utilities and is far from compliance with requirements for child care facility but operates under grandfather rights that would expire with development of a new building.

Little Bears is run by a board of directors and an executive director.  Board has reviewed many options for rebuild/replacement of the building, including participating with the Turnagain Arm Services Coalition (TASC).  However that effort failed when oil prices dropped and the possibility of state funding to assist in development ended.  The need for quality, affordable child care in Girdwood continues.  Current site is considered ideal by the Little Bears Board, location-wise.  The land is zoned Girdwood Institutions and Parks (GIP), so any facility would be community owned, as the current building is.  This would require bonding with funds coming from the Girdwood Valley Service Area (GVSA).  Current setbacks are 25’ from both roads that boarder the property.  Little Bears will seek variance from this.  Parking spaces are determined based on the square footage of the building.  T21C9 Review Committee has recommended rescaling of commercial parking requirements for a use such as this one; if those have not been adopted by the Assembly yet, there may be variance needed for this aspect as well.

Proposed building is 4,000SF with 460SF covered outdoor play area.
Simple design with flat roof, dedicated classrooms, staff space, bathrooms, and secure entry.  Heating, plumbing and electrical systems that are code compliant and efficient.  
Bond package recommended @ $2.2M, which may be in excess of amount needed to demo and rebuild.  Estimate is based on recent construction of the fire hall and school, but this project is smaller and simpler.
Public buildings are required to have contingency funds and 1% for art program.

Only Girdwood would pay on the bond, but all of Anchorage must vote to approve it at the Spring, 2020 municipal election.

Cost to taxpayers is .24 mills, or $100 for every $400,000 in property value, annually.

GBOS could subsidize repayment if they had surplus in budget to do so.  GBOS could also require that Little Bears contribute through lease agreement.

Buildings more than 30 years old are considered historic in the MOA.  There are a variety of ways to commemorate this, we seek the community’s input on how to do this to share with the Historic Preservation Commission later this month. Bonding does not include restoration/commemoration/relocation of the current buildings. Group discusses getting the State Historic Preservation Officer (SHPO) determination on the historic nature of the buildings, but this generally comes from the community to the Anchorage Historic Preservation Commission.
Jerry Fox suggests documenting the existence of the buildings with some display on the location and offer the buildings to anyone who wants to restore and maintain them in some other location. 
No opinions were expressed at the Land Use Committee regarding commemoration of these buildings.

Rachel Klein speaks on behalf of the Little Bears board.  

Little Bears has operated for 37 years, serving 1400 families in that time.  Currently 51 families are served by Little Bears child care services. Little Bears has flexed their programs based on the community’s needs and population trends.
Little Bears received 111 votes in support of GBOS action at the meeting last week at the Land Use Committee.  

Business plan is the same as in the current building, with no rent required the goal is to keep cost of child care at Little Bears as low as possible to support the families of Girdwood. Little Bears pays for operating costs and utilities.  Maintenance of the building is paid for by the GVSA.

Group discusses possible grant funding of the construction.  As a community owned building, there are partnerships available with Rasmussen Foundation, however primary funder has to be established before they will consider.  Little Bears is likely recipient of some grant funds to help pay for materials that are specific to child care operation that would not be funded by the bond for a community building.

Land Use Committee recommended support of the bond to GBOS by a vote of 111 to 0.
Child care is critical to the community, and the current building is not adequate in size and is not compliant with standards for a child care center or any community building.
GBOS does not have a Resolution of Support prepared to read and approve at this meeting.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve recommendation of a bond package not to exceed $2.2 million to build a new community building on the site of the current Little Bears and Glacier City Hall buildings to be used for Little Bears Child Care Center.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by James Glover
4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

10. Review progress of negotiations for Whittier Police Department contract for police services 2020-2023 with 2-1 year extensions.
Contract has been reviewed by Whittier legal department and Chief Achee will meet with Kyle to discuss some proposed changes to the agreement.  None of the proposed changes appear to be substantive.  Once Whittier legal and MOA legal have agreed on the contract language, the contract will go to the LUC/GBOS and Anchorage Assembly to process while it goes to the Whittier Town Council concurrently for approval.  Contract appears to be on track for November approval by both entities.

 
11. Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting), as a part of the Development Master Plan application, group will seek GBOS Resolution of Support for the project at a later date.   

Z Architects will return with this project once the packet has moved through MOA Planning with a formal presentation.  Project size is being scaled back a bit so that instead of Development Master Plan it currently requires only Major site plan review. Project is an indoor/outdoor spa with a main building of about 19,000SF, trails, hot pools, saunas, smaller private buildings.  Effort to tuck the facilities in to the landscape, using densely forested area to create relaxed atmosphere.  Parking study supports no need for additional parking on site, although there may be need to “bank” parking to develop in case it’s needed.

Models for this type of spa exist at Whistler and Mont Tremblant.  
Concerns voiced at LUC were visual impact on the Winner Creek Trail and affordable access to community members.  Plan is to use natural vegetation to screen the facility from the access to Winner Creek.  Whistler has a model that may be adopted for a “locals” night, which has been popular with residents. Return with staff packet, group hopes to build and open by winter 2020.


12.  Discuss addition of Capital Mill rate outside of GVSA current mill rate cap of 6 mills.

GBOS has noted that the mill rate has moved closer to the cap over the last several years, with the addition of Police Services and increased cost for fire service.  This leaves little room to set aside funds for projects, not all of which are possible for bonding and require significant savings.  

GBOS agrees to table this topic until May, when they can review the projects and budgets again to determine when the tax cap is likely to be hit.
Motion:

GBOS moves to extend the meeting until 10:45.
CH/JG 

4-0

Motion carries

NEW BUSINESS: 
13.  Discuss date and agenda topics for the GBOS/GFR Joint meeting scheduled for October 21 at 6PM
GFR BOD has now confirmed the date. Topics discussed are:  GFR budget, Contract with the MOA, Level of service based on budget; plan for capital projects: replacement of Engine 41, Airpacks, air compressor
14.  Discuss agenda topics for the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting scheduled for October 28 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room
Topics discussed are: Temporary Impound lot on HLB land for special events; Regulation of Short Term Rentals; Fire Department: Silvertip DOT station closing and how that impact GFR, EMS funding from MOA, AFD and GFR contract negotiations; Kenai Peninsula Borough contract negotiations;  Sladen J. Mohl Memorial Ball Field.
15.  Agenda Item LUC 1909-04:  Review Girdwood liquor licenses up for renewal in 2020.  Any requests for Assembly public hearing must be made by Resolution by October 15, 2019.  Licenses up for review are:  Bore Tide Deli, Chair 5 Restaurant, Crow Creek Mercantile, Girdwood Picnic Club, Hotel Alyeska, Jack Sprat, La Bodega, Seven Glaciers Lounge, Sitzmark Bar & Grill
No comments/concerns received on these at LUC.

No comments/concerns received on these at GBOS.

16. Agenda Item LUC 1909-05: Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project initial presentation seeking GBOS Resolution of Support for a variance for Sproat Rd. from Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property. (LaQuita Chmielowski, DOWL and Gray Mesick, 3MJ Development LLC, presenting).

Sproat road is designated in code as a Collector status road.  In order to develop this parcel for anything larger than 3 units, developer is required to improve Sproat Road in front of the parcel to Collector status, which includes paving, pathway and lights.  Developer is seeking variance from this and has discussed only paving with MOA traffic.  Community input at the LUC meeting was not in favor of paving as it will create maintenance issues for the road crew and is not sensible in general.  Community input was supportive of no improvements to the road, and strongly suggests that DOT allow the developer to connect to Alyeska Highway, but the DOT is not willing to accept this. Group seeks GBOS Resolution to this before they will proceed in determining the project scope for development.  Positive resolution is not required, but would be helpful.
PENDING ITEMS:
 (these items have been introduced to LUC and GBOS and are waiting for action by MOA Planning and Zoning before being heard as old business)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Introduction of request for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (Jan/Sept) 2 of 2 completed in 2019
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (1 completed, 1 scheduled (Oct 21) of 2 in 2019)
Request for Executive Session:
Other:
Adjourn 10:05PM
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